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Southeast Area Citizen Board Meeting Minutes
Date: Wednesday, May 4, 2022, Zoom video and conference call meeting-
Attendees: Al Araujo, Alan Burt, Sue Maginnis, Jeannie Giangrande, Brendan Burke, Cindy Harmon, Augie Venice, Oonagh Brault
Staff: Howard Baker-Smith, Kim Anderson

Excused: Vincent Gerrior
	Topic
	Discussion
	Assignment/Task
	Point Person 
	Status

	INTRODUCTIONS
	Introductions were made. 
	None
	N/A
	Closed

	Approval of Prior Meeting Minutes
	Motion was made to accept the March minutes.
Motion was seconded and unanimously passed. 
	None
	N/A
	Closed

	Recognition of Outgoing Board Members
Old Business: 
a. Board Membership  Recruitment 
b. Welcome Cynthia Harmon!
c. Letter to legislators on changing regulations for CAB term limits

d. Letter of support for additional SEA Housing Specialist position
Staff Vacancy Rate Updates
a. Area update on vacancy rates
b. Update on March 11th Rate Setting Commission and testimony
c. Letter of concern to Aspire Health Alliance regarding vacancy rates 

Subcommittee Report

New Business:

a. Structure of SEA Board Meetings for coming year

b. Draft Board Recruitment Letter

c. Letter to support upcoming budget increase
d. Discussion about bill for new women’s prison
Area Updates

a. Status on MV Island Trust Property

b. Status on Safe Haven Program

c. Clubhouse RFR

d. Personnel updates

e. REI

f. Other


	The following board members were recognized for their two terms of service on the Area Board:
· Alan Burt

· Augie Venice

· Donna Desrochers

· Jack Ryan

Buddy expressed his gratitude and appreciation for their service, advocacy, and leadership as an Area Board Member to improve the quality of mental health services that promote recovery and dignity for those served. 
Meeting with Jonathan Fox, DMH Web and Social Media Coordinator

· Jeannie, Buddy and Kim met with Jonathan Fox to discuss idea of adding CAB recruitment to the DMH website. 

· A draft proposal was created and will be presented to the Commissioner. 

· Intention is to inform public about role of CABs and to recruit board members. 

· The plan is to have links to each Area including breakdown of board types and locations. 

· The link would contain a tool for visitors to identify their DMH Service Area and local site office along with a link for visitors to directly email the area where they would like to become a board member. 

· The plan also includes collecting data such as the number of page views, unique pageviews, traffic sources, link clicks, etc. 
· There was discussion on how to outreach to those who express interest in joining the board and to invite them to attend a board meeting. Board would like to connect with those interested on an individual basis. 
The Area Board welcomed their newest member, Cynthia Harmon, who was sworn in on April 13th! 

Cindy retired as the DMH SEA CYF Assistant Director and has a long history of working with youth. Cindy also enjoys RFR Review processes and will be participating in the REC (Regional Employment Collaborative) RFR Review Committee.  

Letter went out to all the SEA legislators. Responses were received from Senator Michael Brady’s office, Representative Josh Cutler’s office and Representative David Vieira. 
· Senator Michael Brady

· Alan spoke with Al DeGirolamo and provided clarification on what the board was requesting. He informed Alan that he will follow up on what the Senate can do to address issue and keep Alan informed of the process.
· Representative Josh Cutler
· Jeannie spoke with Cole Angley, Chief of Staff for Rep. Cutler. Cole recommended that the board proceed for FY 23 since the legislators have a lot on their agenda. He further suggested that all the SEA legislators become well informed about this matter. He thought it to be reasonable to get this changed in 2023. Cole will be discussing this with Rep. Cutler and Sen. Brady and will get back to Jeannie. 

· Representative David Vieira
· Alan spoke with Representative Vieira. Rep. Vieira felt that DMH could change the regulation by going through a public hearing/comment period. He had provided an example to Alan of how other boards have three-year terms where upon the end of their term, they can just reapply for another three-year term. Also, while waiting for reappointment, they are still eligible to serve on the board. Rep. Vieira emailed information to Alan:
Code of Massachusetts Regulations: https://www.mass.gov/info-details/learn-about-the-code-of-massachusetts-regulations
The enabling statute for agencies to promulgate administrative law (regulations, i.e. CMRs) is MGL Chapter 30A.  Section 2 is the most relevant for procedures to change a regulation.  Here is the link to that:  https://malegislature.gov/Laws/GeneralLaws/PartI/TitleIII/Chapter30A
Due to the Board’s letter to the Governor and EHS Secretary Sudders about board recruitment, Secretary Sudders requested a report of what the boards look like statewide, and it was found to be a statewide issue. It is hoped that DMH would be in support of a legislation change. 

However, it was noted that there is some value for rotation and active recruitment, especially if people are allowed to attend all the meetings

At a resource level, there is not an ability to prioritize an additional housing position in the Area Office.  Buddy did discuss the letter of support with Mark. Mark felt that his work is becoming more effective due to the support from the field level i.e., housing specialists in ACCS programs.  
· It’s best to spread the work through the field since they know the catchment area best. 

· In the housing meetings, the field person is the most knowledgeable person. 
· At monthly meetings with state operated programs, deficiencies and capital repair needs are also noted and discussed. Eric Pilsmaker, SEA Director of Field Operations attends these monthly meetings. 
· Capital Project meetings address funds needed to make repairs for state operated housing i.e., funding was made available for repairs at TSH Cottages. 
· It was discussed on how to increase support by utilizing staff in the area and sites i.e., someone to keep track of leases or set asides. 
· The board inquired about possibility to ask sites if a case manager has an interest in housing and could be a liaison to Mark.

Buddy provided current ACCS vacancy rates up until February. 

· There is a three-month lag time with receiving vacancy rate data. Hence, the data is only available on a quarterly basis. 

· SEA Direct Care vacancy rates continue to be an area of concern.
· Board inquired about vacancy rate info for clubhouses. 
Jeannie, Phil, and Alan attended the March 11th Rate Setting for Certain Adult Community Mental Health Services. 
· The first part of the meeting discussed rates for ACCS.

· Alan was able to testify and shared concerns about staff vacancy rates after what he learned from attending several ACCS Contract Monitoring meetings. 
· Alan was asked to submit his testimony in writing in addition to written testimony submitted on behalf of Area Board. 

· Additionally, Phil submitted written testimony for the Plymouth Site Board. 
Letter of concern to Aspire Health Alliance regarding vacancy rates will be tabled. Site Director is working with Aspire. 
Today’s subcommittee meeting discussed:

· Increase network between sites and area boards and other organizations
· Guest speakers between Area Board meetings and suggestion of topics:

· Alexis Romanow, SEA CYF Director

· Dr. Ornstein

· Older Adults

· Joanne Barros, Jail Diversion Program

· Mark Bilton, SEA Housing Coordinator

· Homeless services
· Recruitment of new board members

· Recruitment letter

· Where to recruit members from? 

· Website development
· Adding board recruitment to DMH webpage; Meeting with Jonathan Fox, DMH CO 
· Summer intern to develop website for board.

· Site and Area Board reports

· Bullet points on activities including youth and older adults

This was tabled until next meeting. However, it was briefly discussed under the subcommittee report about having speakers in between Area Board meetings. 
Draft recruitment letter was reviewed. 

· Motion was made to approve Board Recruitment letter. Motion was seconded and unanimously approved. 

Draft letter in support of Governor Baker’s Health Care Bill, S.2774, an Act Investing in the Future of Our Health and Testimony given by Danna Mauch, MAMH CEO was reviewed. 

· Motion was made to approve letter. Motion was seconded and unanimously approved. 
Discussion about House Bill 1905 to put a moratorium on a construction of a $50 million new women’s prison was tabled.
Status of Martha’s Vineyard Island Trust Project

· Meeting with Oak Bluffs Housing to clarify that the disposing of land will benefit DMH clients for housing. Hopefully, they can try to move forward.
· They have spoken with the Chair of the Oak Bluffs Affordable Housing Committee and it seems that they are on the same page and can support affordable housing, mixed income, and worker housing. 
· Importantly, DMH must have a percentage of units set aside for affordable housing. 
· DMH owns the land located in Oak Bluffs and has agreed to dispose property to MV Island Trust in exchange for affordable housing for DMH clients in perpetuity, but the Town of Oak Bluffs wants consideration for other affordable housing options through the Town for that parcel. The meeting clarified that any proposals for the DMH land would need to include affordable units set aside for DMH clients. DMH did not have an opinion on the overall development, just that it includes affordable units designated to DMH clients.
Safe Haven Program

· Safe Haven Program (Hyannis) is moving along. 

· FHR is planning for a July admission. 

· The pieces are falling into place and are being laid out i.e., hiring of staff and process for referrals. Additionally, the building is ready. 

· Safe Haven Programs are a form of supportive housing that services homeless individuals with severe mental health conditions. This is a low barrier program, and recipients do not have to be DMH eligible. There will be seven beds and a drop-in center. 
Clubhouse RFR
· Buddy thanked those board members for participating on the RFR Review Committees. There was certainly a lot of reading!

· The results/feedback of the Review Committees were included in the recommendations. This ensured that the bidders addressed any questions that were identified during the Review Committee meetings. 

· The Southeast Area was one of the few areas where there was competition. Four out of the ten SEA Clubhouse RFR’s had competitive bids. 

Personnel updates

· New Bedford

· Moving along with the hiring of the New Bedford Site Director position. 
· Buddy appreciated the participation of New Bedford Site Board members in the interviewing process. 
· Area

· Interviews for the Director of Program Management position are going well. Currently in the second round of interviews.  This position had been vacated by Jennifer Evans, who began a new position at Central Office as the Director of Community Licensing/Program Evaluation.  
· Summer intern position has been approved and will be posted. This position will provide support to SE Area Board with website development, recruitment, etc. 
· Cape

· The Director of Clinical Services position has been posted. This position was vacated by Debra DeMuth, who is now the Cape Cod & Islands Center and Site Director. 
· Brockton

· The Director of Clinical Services position is moving along, and the new Director of Clinical Services will be starting soon. 
· Fall River

· They will be posting positions for the First Episode in Psychosis Program. The program will be located at Corrigan Mental Health Center. 
Race, Equity and Inclusion
· The Department is looking at the workplace and how to recognize institutional racism. 
· The Southeast Area has been involved in a literacy, learning project in collaboration with the YWCA Southeastern MA located in New Bedford.
· The YWCA -21 Week Racial Equity and Social Justice Challenge has provided a series of weekly emails to SEA staff focusing on various topics related to REI. The challenge includes short readings and videos. 
· These emails have helped promote discussion with all levels of the department during staff meetings. There is also time to discuss every two weeks during lunch break. Buddy has facilitated discussion/chats virtually including with third shift staff.
· Currently, we are at Week 15 of the Challenge. 
· This week’s challenge focuses on inequities in higher education looking at barriers that minorities face attaining college degrees and standardize testing along with adversities BIPOC students face on campuses. 
· DMH has developed an REI vision statement.
1. Agency culture (bottom of pyramid)

2. Data analytics and reporting

3. Workforce

4. Community engagement

5. Service delivery (top of pyramid)
· SEA has revised its Code of Conduct.
· SEA Hiring Committees reflect diversity in membership.
· SEA Service Authorization demographic data is being reviewed for both percentages authorized for service and denied for service. 
Retirement plans

· Buddy announced that his retirement plans are underway!
· He shared that this was a tough decision, as he really loves coming to work and is motivated by the work. 

· A common theme that Buddy witnessed with the many DMH retirements is that many looked fatigued as they crossed the finish line, and may have stayed too long. 

· Buddy did not want to come close to that and preferred to finish still liking his job. 

· He felt this was an important time to make the transition before the administration change and didn’t want to wait until January to make changes, especially since SE Area is a very large area to go through that type of change under a new administration. 

· He also felt this would be a good time for a new Area Director to step into the role since there is a good relationship with Central Office. 

· Buddy will plan to retire in September. 

· Buddy invited the Area Board to share their feedback to Central Office about their relationship with the Area Director and its importance. The information should be shared to Central Office around the third week of May when they will be starting to receive applications.
	Certificates of Appreciation will be mailed to those board members recognized. 
Buddy will present proposal to the Commissioner. 
Jeannie and Brendan will draft an outline on how to outreach to those interested in joining a board. 
N/A
Jeannie will follow up with Cole.

Buddy will follow up with DMH Legal Counsel since they believe it is in the Statute. 

Board will make it a goal to actively recruit regardless of the CAB term limits outcome. 
Buddy will work with Mark to strategize on ways to spread the housing work in the field including use of staff support and/or have a housing specialist/liaison per site. 
Staff vacancy rates continue to be a standing agenda item.

Buddy will follow up with Matt Cianci.

Alan provided a Rate Setting Packet for board members. 
Board inquired how they would be notified of the hearing outcome. 

This will remain open. Jeannie will inform the board if further action is necessary.  

Jeannie will follow up with Cindy for speaker suggestions on youth, and Oonagh regarding speaker suggestions on older adults. 

To be discussed at the next meeting. 
Jeannie and Brendan will develop a procedure on how to follow up with potential new board members. 
Letter will be mailed to Sen. Friedman and Sen. Chandler, and Rep. Lawn and Rep. Livingstone. 
This item will be tabled. 
Informational Sharing
Area Board will draft a letter to be emailed for approval by May 17th and sent to Beth Lucas thereafter. 
Beth Lucas will contact Jeannie about board participation for the second interview of the SE Area Director Position. 

	Kim
Buddy
Area Board
N/A
Jeannie
Buddy

Area Board
Buddy
Buddy
Alan/Kim
Buddy
Jeannie
Jeannie
Area Board
Jeannie/
Brendan
Kim
N/A
Jeannie/

Brendan/
Kim
Beth Lucas

	Closed
Open
Open
Closed
Open

Open
Open
Open
Open
Closed
Closed
Open
Open
Open
Open
Closed
Open
Closed
Closed
Open


	Site Board Updates

	Cape
· They have some new board members-Elder Services, NAMI, Psychiatrist from Cape Cod Hospital, Barnstable District Court Program Navigator and CPCS attorney. Each one is providing a report to the board, which is engaging the new members. 
· Participated on the four Clubhouse RFR Review Committees. 
· Due to the former Site Director retiring and the challenges of getting the new Site Director approved, a potential advisory board member was lost. 
· The board raised another $1,000 to purchase Stop & Shop gift cards which were given to the homeless mentally ill on the Cape. 
· The board has resumed meeting in person with an option to join virtually. 
Fall River

· Al will check in to see when they are meeting. 
New Bedford

· Sgt. Ortega will be the new site board chair.

· The board is happy to report that the new Site Director will be coming. 

· Board is planning a Family Fest Day on May 14th from 10-1 at Buttonwood Park. 
· The board continues to grow! 

Plymouth

· Planning for a Community Conversation to help caregivers, family members as they age to ensure their loved ones are all set; Looking at what is next. 
· Board is updating the Plymouth Site’s Road Map of Services. The Road Map includes linkages to local resources. Brendan will share at the next meeting. 
Quincy 

· Board is working on a Community Conversation for May/June targeting the Asian population and is working on guest speakers. It is reported that those with mental health concerns tend not to seek help in the Quincy area, but go into Boston for services. 
· Board members held a panel discussion on Braintree Cable TV about DMH Citizen Advisory Boards and for recruitment of new board members. Recruitment letter was included and will run over a period of weeks.
· A new member was recruited to the board and is a certified peer specialist.
· Board is looking at other ways to do fundraising as applying for a 501c3 will not work out. 
· Lobby at the site has been renovated. They are currently working on the details for the new system. 
· Board members appreciated the opportunity to participate on the Clubhouse RFR Review Committee. One board member had the opportunity to participate on both the Quincy and Brockton committees. It is highly recommended that board members participate, as this is a great learning experience! 
	Information Sharing


	N/A


	Closed



	ADJOURNMENT/

NEXT MEETING
	There being no further business to discuss, motion was made to adjourn at 4:11 p.m. Motion seconded and passed. 


	The next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, July 6, 2022 by Zoom video conference call. 
	 N/A
	Closed 


DMH staff: Minutes should be emailed to DMH-DL – Open Meeting Minutes after they are approved by the Public Body.


